
 

 

 

 

                                     

Stratford Park Biodiversity Newsletter 

March 2015 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
                                                   (Primroses by the woodland Photo: Mike McCrea) 

 

Hi All, 

 

No other flowers are more symbolic of spring than primroses, and it seems like only yesterday 

that Sam Morgan and I planted the flowers shown above along the woodland edge. Primroses 

hold a special place for me, as they were my grandmotherôs favourite wild flower, and I 

remember in 1990 when she passed away at 88, the words of a tribute that I read in the church, 

which said ñwhen the primroses flower in spring, I will remember youò, and I would like her to 

know that I am thinking of her today in the introduction to this newsletter. Even now, at my 

present age, I remember as a little boy, scrambling over grassy banks at Summer Street, to pick 

her a posy of primroses, so yes, primroses are special to me, but also for wildlife. Not only do 

they give an early splash of colour to spring, but provide a rich source of nectar for early bees 

and other insects. Their yellow pastel shades have definitely brightened up the woodland this 

spring. The woodland work is coming along well, and members of the model railway club have 

been working very hard with us on the project. This is just one example of many from the park, 



and the collaborative efforts of individuals who have an affinity with it. From April the parkôs 

wildlife comes alive and the woodland is transformed into a world of birdsong and vibrant green. 

Spring is undoubtedly my favourite time of the year in Stratford Park. 

 

Mike 

 

                                  News from the Supervisor®s Trap 

                    

                  Woodland works finally underway!  
 

The fourth phase of woodland management work was recently started, and members of the 

Model Railway Group have joined forces with Landscape Group staff to carry out important 

restorations to woodland paths. On a glorious sunny morning on 18th February around 10 

members of the Model Railway Group turned up armed with tools and great enthusiasm to help 

out with the work in hand. Work started on the section of railway by the pedestrian tunnel. Here, 

all of the old and rotten chestnut palings were removed, which we believe are around 25 years 

old. Volunteers and park staff cut back vegetation along this stretch and removed old support 

posts and other debris. Obsolete fencing from other parts of the woodland was removed for re-

use by the model railway. It was great to see things finally moving and with the model railway 

groupôs 2015 opening day scheduled for late April, everyone certainly has their work cut out this 

month. More images of the woodland work at the end of this newsletter. 
 

 (The Landscape Group staff and members of the Model Railway Group assemble to start work in the 

woodland) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



                         

                           Lepidoptera report scheduled for 2015 

 
It has been almost six years since I compiled the first Stratford Park Lepidoptera Report, and 

since then there has been a huge leap forward in our knowledge of butterflies and moths in the 

park. That report, in 2010, was a snapshot of the species recorded over a two year period, 

mainly from light trapping and the collation of records from public moth events. Since 2010 a 

considerable amount of new data has been obtained from ongoing light trapping and field 

observations throughout the park. Any Lepidoptera report within a recognized bio-zone such as 

Stratford Park can never be complete without the time and dedication afforded to it through the 

observation and collation of records and material. Such a task would demand the constant time 

and resources of a dedicated entomologist, and even then, any report would be incomplete. 

However, even though my main role in the park restricts my time to devote to recording and 

monitoring the moths and butterflies, we are building a picture of the fauna and the species 

occurring at this site, and I feel that the report in progress will represent, as far as is possible, an 

accurate representation of the species present. In my 2010 report, observations for butterflies 

was restricted to species present and flying date, since then, and with an ongoing biodiversity 

habitat management plan in place, butterflies have flourished in the park, and a great deal of 

new information has been obtained on their distribution and habitat requirements. The intention 

therefore, is to compile and complete an up to date Lepidoptera Report by the end of the year 

which will bring all records of moths and butterflies up to date, together with all new species of 

butterflies recorded since 2010, and further illustrated with photographs of butterflies and moths 

taken in the park. It is intended that this will form the basis of ongoing monitoring of the 

Lepidoptera fauna in Stratford Park which I hope to continue during my tenure with The 

Landscape Group. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
      (Poplar Hawk & Six-spot burnet moths in Stratford park Photos: Mike McCrea) 

 



                  Bumper year ahead for Scarlet tiger    

 
It looks like being a bumper year for our colony of scarlet tiger moths on the wildflower bank. A 

warm winter has helped hibernating caterpillars survive, and these were emerging to feed in 

early January. However, on the afternoon of 25th February I inspected the bank and found 

hundreds of caterpillars feeding on the new growth of teasel. These were massing on the young 

shoots to almost plague proportions, a far cry from 7 years ago, when not one caterpillar was 

present on the bank. This small colony has grown and expanded its range to other areas of the 

park, and it has colonized the scrub areas around some of the other elevations of the outdoor 

sports pitch. Although the species has a wide range of food plants, it seems to be selective in its 

distribution on the bank, and found only on the western edge where most of the teasel and 

comfrey grows. In the 7 years since colonization of the bank, this yearôs emergence of 

caterpillars is the most prolific to date and will no doubt produce a large generation of adult 

moths this summer. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

                        

 

 

 

 

 

                            (Scarlet tiger caterpillars mass on new teasel growth, wildflower bank Feb 2015) 

 

 

          



         Stroud Festival of Nature meeting in the Park  

          
Those of you, who have attended the Stroud Festival of Nature in the past, will know that it has 

been a successful event, held in Stratford Park and well attended by the public; an event which 

brings together people and organizations who share a common interest in wildlife and in 

particular, the wildlife and conservation projects within the Stroud District. Holding an event in 

one place allows everyone to assemble under one umbrella, but, the organisation, logistics and 

time involved in organising such an event is a big responsibility, and one which has stretched 

the time and resources of Steve Roberts (Stroud Nature), who, along with his colleague Richard 

Keating have been instrumental in pioneering the festival and galvanizing the community in 

support of it. During 2014 Steve could be forgiven for stopping to ósmell the rosesô, as the 

preceding years of the festival had demanded much of his private and social life and a reduction 

of public funding meant that in 2014 there was no Festival of Nature. As a result of this, 

Stratford Park was not host to the festival that year. 

Despite some gentle prodding with a stick from members of the Stratford Park Management 

Group (SPMG), Steve was reluctant to commit to another festival of the same size as previous 

years, but then, following discussions with Richard, came up with the idea of holding a festival to 

spread over two weeks, and be held at three main venues ï Woodchester Park, Capel Mill and 

Stratford Park. Each venue would hold its own schedule of events and activities and a variety of 

walks around the Stroud District would flow between the three sites. At the core of activities, a 

stand during the two week period would be available in the Subscription Rooms in Stroud, which 

would serve as a central place to advertise and promote the festival and various events. These 

proposals were circulated to those associated with previous festivals, individuals and other 

organizations, and a forum meeting was held in the Subscription Rooms during January to 

discuss ideas and activities. At that forum meeting the three main sites were confirmed and it 

was agreed that each site would be responsible for organizing its own schedule of events and 

activities. On 24th February a meeting was held at the Museum in the Park and chaired by 

myself, to discuss Stratford Parkôs involvement. As well as representatives from SDC and the 

Museum in the Park, the meeting was also attended by Butterfly Conservation, Plant life UK, 

The Hedgehog Hospital and the great man himself ï Steve Roberts. The agenda provided an 

open forum to all those in attendance to put forward ideas and suggestions for the festival. It 

was also proposed to engage local primary schools with the event, but as this was being held at 

the weekend, any schools involvement would be scheduled during the week running up to the 

event. Ann Taylor (Museum in the Park) agreed to contact local primary schools with invitations 

to visit the park during the week prior to the festival for a series of nature walks. It was agreed 

that an event or ómini festivalô would take place at the orangery on Saturday 20th June, and 

those attending would set up a marquee or gazebo for their organizations. A series of on-site 

activities will be confirmed before June, mainly to highlight the present biodiversity work being 

done in the park. The Landscape Group has been proactive in supporting previous festivals, 

and will provide interpretation and printing to illustrate the wildlife and management activities in 

the park. This will also help to provide a central interpretation board for the park event. It would 

appear from the enthusiasm shown by those attending the Museum meeting that the Stroud 



Festival of Nature is still very much a going concern. Steve Roberts has organized another 

forum in Stroud on 26th March to finalise details of the event(s), its direction and present status. 

Another update will feature in next monthôs newsletter. More information on Stroud Festival of 

Nature twitter page @ www.stroudnature.co.uk  

 

                Wildfowl ­egg static® about new boxes 
Itôs that time of year again when we put out fresh nesting material on the island for 

the swans; another season past, another brood of cygnets raised and our resident 

pair of swans starting to get very territorial and broody. With a milder than normal 

winter, our wildfowl have been duped into breeding early. Mallards are starting to wander into 

the woodland in search of safe nesting sites, and fortunately for our ducks, park staff have 

provided them with new nest boxes on the island. With a large population of mallards on the 

lake, itôs very much ófirst come, first servedô. When park staff were instructed to source and 

place new nesting material for the swans, we were all astounded by what we found in the duck 

boxes ï huge clutches of eggs, and in late February! Paul Woodward (park staff) took the 

picture below of one of our duck boxes brimming with eggs. It also appears from the other 

picture that whilst placing the material on the island, he too was feeling broody. In any event, it 

is an early start for our wildfowl and an amazing number of eggs. 

 
  (Eggstraordinary)                                                                         (Paul Woodward �± egg on his face �µagain!)  

 

 

               

  

 


